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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Caddington Sports and Social Club on 15th November 2021

Present: Parish Councillors M Tomlin (Chair), B Fitzsimmons, A Goodyear, V Malone, A Palmer, S Smith, H Palmer, 
R Catford, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllr E Perry, 19 members of public
Public participation: 
Group Scout Leader Rita Timms had emailed a document of all damaged road signs in the village to Ward Cllr Collins early October. Clerk to request an update from CBC on what actions are being taken with this.
Resident requested information on new gateways being installed both on Chaul End and Dunstable Roads. Cllr A Palmer advised these are being investigated by CBC planning enforcement. In addition, signage has been erected on Millfield Lane/Dunstable Road bend advertising retirement village. Cllr A Palmer advised the parish council had objected to signage on this bend due to it being dangerous. Will raise with CBC planning & enforcement teams.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received and accepted from M Russell (personal commitments), Ward Cllr Collins attending to urgent planning matters, Ward Cllr Perry will arrive late as attending Studham Council meeting first.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
No declarations were made.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 11th October 2021 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Clerk contacted CBC highways to request more 7.5 tonne limit signs within the village. Advised by Highways Officer in Traffic Management that as whole village of Caddington is covered by restrictions, they only provide weight limit signage at the point of the start of the restricted area, and the point where there is an alternative route available in order to direct HGVs away.  They will not provide additional signage within the village.
Outdoor gym equipment repairs highlighted in safety report have been scheduled with Caloo for December.
Parish Warden has painted pond bench and installed.

Tree works have been ordered with Treedom Treecare and scheduled to take place mid-January, weather permitting. A copy of the tree report has been sent to All Saints Church so they’re aware of works in the closed churchyard.

Majestic Trees have scheduled Christmas and Scouts trees planting on village green for Monday 29th November.

Chairman Mark Russell had messaged to advise the Remembrance Day event went very well and wreaths were laid by Chairman & Cllr Malone. Wished to pass on thanks to all that attended and in particular to John Harper, Rev’d O’Neill and Terry Buxton for his horses. Oststeinbek representatives hope to visit Caddington next year.

5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 15 offences reported in October.
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats and highlights from the CaddWatch report for 6-week period – 1st October to 14th November with 28 crimes recorded. Street Watch assisted with Remembrance Day road closure.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Perry has been assisting with Heathfield reopening. Discussions under agenda item.
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Clerk contacted local Cowboy Carpentry for window frame quote. To supply & install 4 of 100mm x 70mm softwood window frames fully rebated to allow for glazing (not included) cost is £840 + VAT.
CBC public transport officer advised Clerk they use bus shelter provider Externiture to carry out panel repairs. Unfortunately Externiture are unable to quote for the work as the type of shelter panels they do would not be suitable.
It was AGREED there would no benefit to install unglazed window frames and Clerk to request legal permission from CBC to install glazed window frames to provide shelter from the elements.

Caddington Care have been approached by Senior Social Value Manager at Willmott Dixon Construction Limited. They are building Caddington residential care village in Millfield Lane and have offered their assistance for any construction works. It was AGREED Clerk to request if they can assist with glazed window frames and maintenance of bus shelter.
8. HEATHFIELD CENTRE
Heathfield Friends representatives J Waller, J Payton, Parish Cllrs Fitzsimmons, Catford, Ward Cllrs Collins & Perry met on 5th November with CBC officers Gavin Coombs, Head of Facilities Management, CBC Joe Welch, Acquisitions and Disposals Manager and Estates Management Assets.
CBC officers detailed remedial repairs of approx £27k, however it would cost approx. £40k to shutter & secure buildings. Therefore cheaper for CBC to reopen rather than keep closed and permanently secure.
Heathfield Friends (HF) are able to fund/assist with majority of expenditures detailed by CBC apart from business rates, which CBC are obligated to pay whether the centre remains closed, open or is partially demolished. 

In addition, as referenced earlier under bus shelter agenda item, Caddington Care have been approached by Senior Social Value Manager at Willmott Dixon, currently building Caddington residential care village in Millfield Lane. Willmott Dixon have offered support to Caddington Care while they are working in the village. Jane Payton advised that the group are unable to run most of their social activities while the Heathfield Centre remained closed. Willmott Dixon have requested a list of the work that is required and propose to meet with Team on site to discuss possibilities and areas of help. This offer has been forwarded to CBC officers and could not only reduce the costs to reopen, but also speed up the process by taking out the need to go for tenders due to work being offered free of charge.
9. CCTV
Cllr Tomlin advised CCTV contractor James Macpherson has made repairs to village green cameras. All 4 cameras are working with 180 degree coverage including Chaul End junction. New camera on post outside shops is pan & tilt with zoom function. Received footage requests from Police recently, however as these were over a month old, the footage has been over ridden.
It was AGREED to purchase a 4TB memory card, approx £80, in order to extend camera storage period for Police, and 25 x 8GB USB sticks with Parish Council logo £108, in order to pass on information to the Police and request return of USBs. Amend CCTV GDPR policy to reflect longer storage period from 31 days to approx. 50days.
10. VILLAGE SIGN
Drawings of the new plinth design had been received and circulated to all Councillors by email. These were agreed.
Organisers will contact Electrafit to discuss lights suitable for new plinth design and request quote sent to Clerk.
11. CHRISTMAS LIGHTS
Cllr Fitzsimmons has spoken to the Chequers regarding their Christmas market and switch on event Saturday 27th November. Market will be held from 2pm – 8pm in pub car park. Request use of Heathfield car park to provide parking for the event. Parish Council agreed permission for use of village green beside pub. Cost of Bavarian band is £650 and will play 2 x 45minute sets on the main village green
It was AGREED to switch on lights at 5:30pm and pay £400 towards cost of Bavarian band. Parish Council will fund refreshment supplies for the additional fundraising refreshment stalls on the green run by volunteers. It was AGREED fundraising from the stalls will be given to Keech Hospice. Chequers pub have advised they are donating their monies raised to Katja O’Neill to assist with service she provides to local community families in desperate need.
It was AGREED to contact Stephen Quinn, 2021 Villager of the Year and Medigreen Pharmacy, 2021 Organisation of the Year, to switch on Christmas lights.
It was AGREED Clerk to contact Majestic Trees to request installation of Norway Fir prior to 27th if possible.

Electrafit have installed the new lights and checked existing lights. All are now working and invoice listed for payment.

12. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Planning Appeals CB/EN/19/0238 – 19/10 fwd Planning Chair. Discuss under planning agenda item.
CBC Proposed temporary road closure The Dell 10th – 14th Jan – 21/10 fwd Cllrs

CBC Proposed temporary road closure Adstone Road 10th – 14th Jan – 21/10 fwd Cllrs

CBC Proposed temporary road closure Mancroft Road 14th Feb – 4th March – 20/10 fwd Cllrs

CBC Town & Parish Council bulletin November edition – 2/11 fwd Cllrs

Beds Police Crime Commissioner newsletter November edition – 1/11 fwd Cllrs

CBC Housing allocation scheme consultation on proposed changes, closing date 18th Jan – 1/11 fwd Cllrs

CBC Town & Parish Council 10th Nov conference now virtual via Teams – 1/11 fwd Cllrs 


13. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/11/2021
	SO
	Staff, HMRC, Beds Pension
	Salary, PAYE, Pensions
	 £  4093.11 

	01/11/2021
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/11/2021
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/11/2021
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £        2.36 

	01/11/2021
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/11/2021
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/11/2021
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      59.23 

	02/11/2021
	DD
	ICO
	Data Protection Registration
	 £      35.00 

	22/10/2021
	Transfer
	Majestic Trees
	Christmas & scouts trees (received payment)
	 £  2,956.64 

	14/10/2021
	Transfer
	Tectake Ltd
	Replacement bench for pond
	 £     162.99 

	15/11/2021
	Transfer
	James Macpherson
	Replacing 3 x IP CCTV cameras & IR light
	 £     650.00 

	15/11/2021
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expense reimbursements & allowances  
	 £      42.25 

	15/11/2021
	Transfer
	Electrafit
	Lighting of tree near Chequers
	 £  4,377.36 

	15/11/2021
	Transfer
	Affordable Companies
	Printing allotment renewals & agreements
	 £      90.00 

	15/11/2021
	Transfer
	Affordable Companies
	Postage & packaging wreath to Oststeinbek
	 £      18.00 

	15/11/2021
	Transfer
	M Russell
	Chairman Allowance: Remembrance expenses
	 £      32.40 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £13,555.24 


14. PLANNING 
CB/21/04797/FULL 6 Ledwell Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JJ
Two storey side extension and part two storey, part single storey rear extension.
In principle, no objection to side and rear extensions, however in line with CBC design guide, request the roof ridge height be dropped to be a subservient addition. 
 
CB/TRE/21/00509 16 Mardle Close, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EZ
Reduce Ash Tree TPO
No comment
CB/EN/19/0238 Appeal for Rear of Brick Kiln Farm, Chaul End Road, Caddington 
Planning Committee comments had been forwarded to all Councillors and representation submitted to Planning Inspector on 2nd November.
Cllr A Palmer advised he has submitted three requests below to CBC planning enforcement to investigate:

1. Chaul End Road - new entrance and gate on land with a red van, caravan and advertising board.
2. Dunstable Road – is new access in reference to application CB/18/03044/FULL, Land East of 80 Dunstable Road, Caddington, and what impact will this have on flooding?
3. Hilltop, Pipers Lane - concern raised that trenches are being dug and spoil dumped on Mancroft Road border.

Public participation

Resident asked if additional maintenance and repairs will be made to brick bus shelter? Clerk will ask Willmott Dixon if they can assist with these also. Otherwise will instruct Village Garden Services to carry out maintenance and repairs.
Meeting Closed at 8:33pm
3
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 13/12/2021

